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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Rempstone Parish Council held virtually at 7.30pm on Tuesday 4th May 2021
Present: Cllr R Gower (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice-Chair), Cllr N Dalton, Cllr A Lovett, Cllr M Hunter and Cllr Santoro
Also in attendance:  Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Nottinghamshire County Councillor John Cottee and 5 members of the public.
1. Election of Chair
Cllr Dalton opened the meeting by announcing she would not be standing again for Chair and thanked the Clerk for her time over the year.

Cllr Gower was nominated to take the roll of Chair, proposed by Cllr Hunter, seconded by Cllr Pearson, all in favour. Declaration of Acceptance of Office form completed in the presence of the Clerk.

Cllr Gower thanked Cllr Dalton for her two years as Chair and for the 6 months prior to this as Deputy Chair where Cllr Dalton had led with the Welfare Field planning application response, Cllr Gower acknowledged that Cllr Dalton had faced a particularly challenging time with the covid-19 pandemic. 

2. Election of Vice-Chair
Cllr Pearson was nominated to take the roll of Vice-Chair, proposed by Cllr Hunter, seconded by Cllr Dalton, all in favour. Declaration of Acceptance of Office form completed in the presence of the Clerk.


3. Apologies
All Councillors present, apologies were received from Rushcliffe Borough Councillor Reg Adair. It was noted that Cllr Phillipps had resigned from the Parish Council since the last meeting.
4. Declaration of Interests
None


5. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 16th March 2021

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 16th March 2021 were accepted by the Council as a true and accurate representation of the meeting, proposed by Cllr Dalton, seconded by Cllr Hunter and signed by Cllr Gower.
6. Borough and County Council Matter

Cllr Cottee reported that he was waiting for the final dates for the implementation of the 40mph speed limit by the DMRC and the average speed cameras will be installed during this financial year. A resident asked the justification for the speed limit change – it was noted this was due to the number of entrances and exits and the creation of a right turn lane and was due to engineering and safety considerations. When questioned by a resident why this did not extend further towards the village Cllr Cottee replied that the County Council would have had to have gone through the legal process again, delaying the project and likely resulting in it not going ahead. The resident expressed concerns about the speed of vehicles, particularly motorcyclists along the Ashby Road.
Cllr Cottee had sent a document about Quiet Lanes to the Clerk for circulating to Councillors. Cllr Cottee noted that the village in Nottinghamshire which had a Quiet Lane said it had provided limited success. This would be discussed further at the July meeting following the County Council elections.


7. Highways and Traffic

Results from the residents’ survey in 2019 suggested that traffic volume, speed and the number of HGVs in the village were the biggest concerns of residents, therefore it had been agreed that Highways and Traffic would remain a permanent item on the agenda. A detailed report about a proposed declassification of the A6006 had been received from a resident and a further letter expressing concerns from another resident. Cllr Cottee agreed to meet with Cllr Gower to discuss further if he remained in post following this week’s elections. It is hoped that as covid-19 restrictions ease Community Speed Watch activities can take place in the village again. It was agreed to set up a dedicated Highways and Traffic Working Party to put together a 
target outline plan to present to the Parish Council at the next meeting in July. The Parish Council would welcome residents to put forward any suggestions.
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8. Covid-19 

It is the intention to wind up the Coronavirus Working Party later this month as restrictions ease further on 17th May and the Village Hall reopens, giving residents the opportunity to meet in person once again.
Cllr Cottee left the meeting.
9. Village Newsletter

Cllr Gower had circulated a proposal prior to the meeting that a monthly Rempstone Village Newsletter is set up, this would be run independently from the Parish Council and a volunteer editor would be sought. The newsletter would pull together various key headlines and would act as a trusted channel of communication, with one annual paper copy to all residents and a handful of monthly paper copies for residents who do not have internet access, the remainder would be sent electronically. The Clerk would print the paper copies with the Parish Council’s printer, it was anticipated the printing costs would not exceed £100 per year. Points regarding the copyright of images used and obtaining consent from individuals in pictures were raised. Cllr Gower agreed to act as editor until a suitable volunteer was found. Councillors agreed to the proposal.
10. Verges, Wildflowers and Bulbs
Cllr Hunter and Cllr Pearson had planted snowdrops by the Old Wall. Cllr Pearson, Cllr Gower and Rempstone’s Tree Warden had cleared a section of blackthorn along Wysall Lane past the allotments where it was encroaching from the hedge towards the highway. 
Nottinghamshire County Council cut the grass in the village five times a year and verges outside the village twice a year for visibility purposes only. Clerk to find out how much the Parish Council would receive from Nottinghamshire County Council for taking over the grass cutting responsibilities.

The Parish Council had received 2.5kg of wildflower seeds, however, it was agreed it would be too late to plant these now as they would be smothered by the fast growing grasses, it would be better planting in the autumn. A resident suggested planting an area along Wysall Lane from Dales Farm down to Main Street if Nottinghamshire County Council agree to only cut this verge annually. Cllr Hunter stated it would be preferrable to agree a designated area for wildflowers and strip the soil so the wildflowers are not contending against the grasses. He felt Wysall Lane was a better option than near the pub which would be too shaded.
Cllr Pearson to put together a proposal for consideration at the July meeting.

11. Update on New Village Sign 
It had been hoped the proof of the new village sign which will be sited on the grassed area outside of the pub would be ready to approval at this meeting, however, it had not yet been received. It was agreed that this would be approved outside of a formal meeting by Councillors to prevent any further delays. 
12. The General Power of Competence  
It was confirmed that the Parish Council was still eligible for the General Power of Competence.
13. Finance

(a) End of Year Accounts and Bank Reconciliation

The end of year accounts and bank reconciliation had been circulated ahead of the meeting and were accepted by Councillors.
(b) Payments

The following payments were accepted by the Council. The insurance had been adjusted to reflect the new Assets Register and it was agreed to take out a one year policy.
	Date
	Type
	Reason
	Payee
	Amount

	01.04.2021
	Transfer
	Payroll Processing 2020/21
	D Dixon
	£40.00

	12.04.2021
	D/D
	Electricity for CCTV
	Eon
	£12.20

	12.04.2021
	D/D
	Website
	Freeola
	£12.56

	04.05.2021
	Transfer
	Internal Audit Fee
	D Rumsby
	£60.00

	04.05.2021
	Transfer
	Churchyard Maintenance
	Rempstone PCC
	£300.00

	04.05.2021
	Transfer
	CCTV Transmitter
	TP Power Services
	£264.00

	04.05.2021
	Transfer
	Insurance
	Zurich
	£335.77
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14. Internal Auditor’s Report

The internal auditor’s report had been circulated prior to the meeting and was accepted by Councillors.
15. Annual Governance and Accountability Return – Section 1

The Annual Governance and Accountability Return had been circulated prior to the meeting and the statements were accepted by the Council and signed by the Chair and Clerk.
16. Annual Governance and Accountability Return – Section 2

The Annual Governance and Accountability Return had been circulated prior to the meeting and the accounting statements were accepted by the Council and signed by the Chair.

17. Certificate of Exemption

Due to the Council’s level of income/expenditure being below £25,000 it was exempt from a compulsory external audit, the Chair and Clerk completed the Certificate of Exemption.

18. Policy Reviews

(a) Standing Orders 
A revision had been made to the monetary amount in points 18F and 18G. The policy was accepted by Councillors.
(b)
Code of Conduct 
No amendments were made.
(c)
Risk Management Scheme
This policy had been updated to reflect that the Council no longer has a parish office. The policy was accepted by the Council and signed by the Chair. Cllr Gower reminded Councillors that devices should be password protected and have suitable antivirus software.
(d)
Financial Regulations and Internal Controls
This policy had been updated to allow for payments to be authorised outside of a formal meeting in the event that coronavirus restrictions resulted in the Parish Council having to delay future meetings. The Chair signed the Internal Controls form.
(e)
Publication Scheme
No amendments were made.

(f) 
GDPR Policies
No amendments were made.
19. Planning

21/01069/FUL – Whitehaven, 3 Wymeswold Road - Erection of single storey extension to side of detached dwelling – PC No objection, awaiting RBC response.
20. Open Session

No matters were raised.

21. Correspondence
(a) Bleed Kit 

A resident had suggested adding a bleed kit to the defibrillator box. Cllr Hunter expressed concerns that this would not fit within the existing cabinet and in the event of an emergency would be too far from the majority of properties. It was agreed it may be more beneficial for The White Lion or Village Hall to have one within their buildings in the event of an injury with broken glass. No further action required.
(b) The Great British Spring Clean
This initiative will run between 28th May to 13th June 2021. It was agreed to offer litter pickers and bags at the coffee morning on 10th June for anyone wishing to take part and the Clerk would arrange for a collection of the litter on the 14th June. The Council agreed to the purchase of four new litter pickers up to a total cost of £20.
A letter from a resident had been received the day before the meeting regarding highways and traffic matters, to allow time for all Councillors to read this and consider a response this would be discussed outside of the meeting.

22. Parish Councillor Vacancy

Thanks were expressed to Cllr Phillipps who had resigned from the Parish Council since the last meeting. Rushcliffe Borough Council had provided notices to display, notifying residents of the vacancy. Electors have until 13th May to request an election. If an election has not been requested by 10 or more electors by this point the Parish Council is then able to fill the vacancy by co-option. At present two residents have put their names forward to be considered for the vacancy should this be the case.
21/55
23. Councillor Reports and Next Agenda Items
Cllr Hunter – No crimes have been reported in Rempstone over the last few months. Cllr Hunter continues to circulate notices of any scams he is made aware of.
Cllr Pearson – The footpaths are all ok. All the allotments have tenants and all monies have been received for 2021.
Cllr Lovett – The second digit on the interactive speed sign appears to be developing a fault by flashing fast. There had been no other reports of a fault, it was agreed Cllr Lovett would check again when passing and inform the Clerk if this needed reporting to Nottinghamshire County Council.

Next agenda items to include: “Highways and Traffic” and “Verges, Wildflowers and Bulbs”

24. Date of Next Meeting

Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 13th July 2021 at 7:30pm in Rempstone Village Hall
Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 14th September 2021 at 7.30pm in Rempstone Village Hall

Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 16th November 2021 at 7.30pm in Rempstone Village Hall

Cllr Gower thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 8.54pm.
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________

